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SWAFFHAM TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of the Planning & Built Environment Committee meeting held on Tuesday 26th October  2021 at 4.00pm in the Council Chamber, Town Hall.
Present:


Cllr L Scott (in the Chair)
Councillors:           
Mrs L Beech, Mr P Darby, Mr C Houghton, Mrs S Matthews
Admin Assistant:

Ms K Furnass
Breckland Cllr:


Mr D Wickerson

1. Apologies for absence
Cllr Edwards – abroad
2. Declarations of interest for items on the agenda
None received
Meeting adjourned for PUBLIC OPEN FORUM  4.02 pm
Mr Wickerson asked the committee for an update on the old sixth form application. It was reported that Cllr Anscombe had attended a HAZ meeting and had spoken with Andrew Gayton who reported that the application was on the agenda for the next Breckland planning meeting. It was suggested that the Town Council request that the developers clean up the frontage before starting the main development.
The meeting was resumed 4.06 pm
3. Planning related issues from Non Member Councillors
None reported.

4. Minutes
The minutes of Tuesday 28th September 2021 were agreed as a true and accurate copy and signed by the Chairman
5. Outstanding actions from previous meetings
Cllr Matthews would like it noted that complaints about the Airbnb at Lydney House should not be reported at the SNAP meetings but should go to planning at Breckland. 
6. Decisions/Information form Breckland Council
6.1. 3PL/2021/0734/F Use of Land for Standing 47 Self Storage Containers. Land Adjacent to Iceni house Jack Boddy Way. Patsons Property Group. APPROVED

6.2. 3PL/2021/1180/F Erection of entrance walls on housing development land south of Norwich Road. Land South of Norwich Road. BDW Cambridge. APPROVED
6.3. 3PL/2021/1179/HOU Erection of car port (front elevation). 8F Station Street Swaffham. Mr Norman Smith. APPROVED
7. Planning Applications
7.1. 3PL/2021/1351/LB 1 Non-Illuminated Fascia Sign (Retrospective). 53 Market Place. Mr Dai An Do. NO OBJECTION with comments – Whilst the council don’t wish to raise an objection, they do feel that both the design of the signage and the whole shop front could be improved in line with the recommendations contained in the HAZ report. They note that the design statement and documents does not include information about the illuminated sign in the window. The council are aware that the shop front was altered without approval by the previous tenant.
7.2. 3PL/2021/1352/A 1 Non-Illuminated Fascia Sign (Retrospective). 53 Market Place. Mr Dai An Do. NO OBJECTION with comments-Whilst the council don’t wish to raise an objection, they do feel that both the design of  the signage and the whole shop front could be improved in line with the recommendations contained in the HAZ report. They note that the design statement and documents does not include information about the illuminated sign in the window. The council are aware that the shop front was altered without approval by the previous tenant. 
7.3. 3PL/3AG/2021/0020/AG Construction of lined reservoir to store rainwater. Field beside Snails Pit Farm Cley Road. Heygate Farms. To note only; Prior approval is not required

7.4. 3PL/2021/1396/F Construction of potato storage building divided into four storage areas with covered area in between. Snails Pit Farm Cley Road. Heygate Farms Ltd. NO OBJECTIONS
7.5. 3PL/2021/0103/HOU First Floor Extension. To note only; 
APPEAL ref APP/F2605/D/21/3279096. Comments date  25th OCTOBER 2021
7.6. 3PL/2021/0748/D Reserved Matters application for 64 bed care home (use class C2), 40 assisted living dwellings (use class C2), 650 sqm retail use (class A1-A5), 160 residential dwellings (use class C3) with open space, associated infrastructure. Discharge of conditions application for conditions 4, 5, 6, 7, 9, 11, 12, 15, 16, 18, 19 and 22 of outline permission 3PL/2017/1487/O  Land west of Brandon Road. Abel Homes Ltd. NO OBJECTIONS.
7.7. 3PL/2021/1380/VAR Variation of Condition No 9 on 3PL/2018/1437/O - Wording of condition change to 'prior to occupation', due to delays in gaining approval for the off-site highways’ improvement works and enabling the contractor to continue on site above slab level. Development Plot 581645 309016 Princes Street. MG Property Developments Ltd. OBJECTION – The council object to this variation. This condition was imposed because “improving the junction outweighed the intensification of the restricted bye way”. Altering this condition could set back implementation of these Highway improvements.
7.8. 3PL/2021/1417/O Outline application for proposed New Dwelling. 3 Haspalls. Road Mr & Mrs M Goldsmith. OBJECTION with comments – The council  object to this application for the following reasons: 1. There is insufficient information, and the layout does not  correspond to the block plan, to be able to assess the application.

2. The siting of the proposed dwelling disrupts the alignment of the street frontage
3. Set back from its' neighbours, it will severely affect the amenity of those neighbours in  
the southern aspect. The future residents of the new dwelling will in turn have their
northern aspect affected by their neighbours.

4.It is not clear whether the existing bungalow, no3 will be left with sufficient parking and
turning space. 

5.The existing on street parking opposite the site creates a pinch point which will be made
worse by increasing the vehicle movements in and out. 

6. It is a poor design for the site and constitutes overdevelopment.
8. Late applications at the discretion of the Chairman.
3PL/2021/1431/D Approval of Reserved Matters Application (Appearance and Landscaping only) following outline permission 3PL/2018/759/0 (approved access, layout & scale)-Erection of 4 No. dwellings. NO OBJECTION with comments – The Council have no objection in principle but would ask that in view of the Historic importance of the existing building identified as the RHQ of the Royal Norfolk Yeomanry anti-tank regiment, that a photographic record be made, and any heritage finds be recorded. The building includes a date stone. The council also ask that as the site is attached to the Conservation Area and that the flint and brick/rubble walls are a feature of Spinners Lane, that where possible, the site boundary should retain existing walling rather than replacement with fencing.
8.1     TPO Tree Preservation Order 2021 No.11. 
 Confirmation has been received.
9. To consider actioning letters to BDC regarding hedge removal at a development site.
Cllr Scot asks the Committee if they would like him to respond to a letter from Enforcement at Breckland in regard to a hedgerow and tree removal. He would like to strongly impress on them that the Council want to continue the enforcement request. 
It was agreed for Cllr Scot to write to Enforcement in regard to a hedgerow and tree removal.
He would also like to write to Breckland Tree Officer, Mr Coggles, for confirmation on whether the hedge is protected by the hedgerow regulations and whether it was part of any condition on the development application.
It was agreed for Cllr Scot to draft a letter to Breckland Tree Officer, Mr Coggles. 
10. To consider concerns regarding levels of service by planning enforcement.
Various concerns were raised in a discussion regarding removal of hedgerow and trees on the Norwich Road South development. Cllr Scot offered to write to Principal Development Management Planner at Capita Local, Fiona Hunter, for an explanation on the circumstances of a document being passed without Swaffham Town Council seeing them.
It was agreed for Cllr Scot to draft a letter to Principal Development Management Planner at Capita Local, Fiona Hunter.
10.1 Bus Stop – It was suggested to write to SCP, the appointed  travel plan co-ordinator, and Mr Dinmore, NCC’s sustainable travel plan officer, to ascertain if a bus route will be instated along this route. 
It was agreed for Cllr Scott to draft a letter to SCP and NCC.
10.2 Bears Lane – It had been reported that four or five caravans were in place in a field on Bears Lane. It was suggested that a letter be sent to Enforcement to inform them. Cllr Wickerson asked to be copied into the letter. 
It was agreed for Cllr Scott to draft a letter to Enforcement.
10.3 Concerns over staffing levels at Enforcement -   A letter had been received from the Senior Planning Enforcement Officer Mr Collins, explaining the current staffing issues in the enforcement team. In discussions that followed, it was noted that Breckland were advertising for more staff and that Capita would be allocating staff to move over. 
It was suggested to write a strong letter to Director of Planning & Building Control Simon Woods, to ask for an explanation on why this situation had been allowed to get to this point. 
11. Next meeting.
Tuesday 30th November 2021, 4pm. Town Hall 
Meeting Closed 6.00pm



Chairman………………………………..
Initials……………………


